SLEWTHS Project: End of the Year Summary: 2001

Research

Helicobacter study: 

Dr. Hurley attended a SWINE meeting on Helicobacter sponsored by the US Navy in San Diego.  A collaboration was developed between our team and a prominent group of researchers at MIT (Drs. Fox and Harper) who have been investigating Helicobacter in cetaceans.  While in San Diego, Dr. Hurley was able to co-present our current findings to a CRES meeting at the San Diego Zoo.  

In August we collected a full set of samples from Sake and Beaver as well as samples from seals and sea lions at the MMCenter in Marin.  The samples were incubated on petri dishes with varying antibiotic and anti-micoplasma agents to attempt to isolate helicobacter from other containments.  We applied for and received a grant from the Oiled Wildlife Care Network to continue to isolate and treat this disease in pinnipeds.

Heart rate in sea lions and humans

Substantial training was required in preparation for a human/ sea lion heart rate comparison study. Sake was trained to retrieve a biteplate attached near a dive anchor to verify her diving to a specific depth.  This was used in the open ocean to train her to dive to depths of up to 150ft.   In April, our European collaborators from the French National Veterinary School of Lyon, VM Production Company, and the world champion free diver Pierre Frolla visited the project for a week to take preliminary measurements on the sea lions and develop a system for monitoring EKG in a diving sea lion.

In late August and September we conducted four weeks of experiments with Sake using our newly developed sea lion EKG system. Two world champion free divers (the deepest man in the world (152 m) Loic Leferme and the deepest free swimmer in the world (80 m) Pierre Frolla also took place in these comparative experiments.  Heart rates between the sea lion and the divers were remarkably similar. Analysis and publication will follow next year, as well as a one-hour documentary called “Apnea”.

Affects of Instrumentation on transport cost

Amber Stephens began work on a project evaluating the effects of instrumentation (harness, harness with camera, and harness with EKG) on transit time to and from depth in the ocean in comparison to an uninstrumented condition.

Respiratory rate


Jennifer Ellsworth finished and presented her capstone project comparing the respiratory rates during three differing periods of activity with all four of our sea lions (both during and outside of training sessions).  Baseline rates were used for comparison with the diving experiment respiratory rates.  Baseline rates were as expected scaling to mass (3-4 breaths/min) and activity level but were unaffected by training session condition.

Camera development


Sarah Radloff finished adding depth gauge integration to the digital camera, tested it on Sake in the ocean, and presented her capstone project.  Steve Moore of CSUMB finished mounting the integrated circuit in the camera housing and successful test dives were performed to 150 ft.

Aggression summary study


Traci Fink finished an analysis of the factors influencing the aggressive history of our largest sea lion, Beaver.  Time of year was loosely correlated around breeding session with an increased risk of aggression, but the activity of the trainer was most strongly correlated. 

Stomach Temperature study


In collaboration with Dan Costa a Professor of Biology from UCSC and his grad student Carey Kuhn, we began collecting data on the stomach temperature changes associated with different masses of food consumed. Initial data is being collected with Sake and Beaver and will continue next year.

Publications, Presentations, and Proposals

Presentations
· Jenifer gave a very well received invited presentation at the Institute of Nautical Archeology Annual Conference 1/01

· Presented Helicobacter work to Center for Research In Endangered Species, San Diego Zoo 3/01

· Beau Richter made a formal presentation to IMATA at the annual conference in November called “Training humans and sea lions for ocean diving studies” and won the FIRST PLACE AWARD for RESEARCH ADVANCEMENTS

· The project participated in the MLML annual open house outreach by making two public demonstrations attended by over 75 members of the local community and by providing a seminar on the recent research endeavors of the project 10/27/01

· Moorpark College’s, Exotic Animal Training and Management Class of 2001 visited for an afternoon as part of our continuing collaborative affiliation.

· SW was represented the career field of marine biology at Johansen High School’s Science Career Day 11/15/01

Publications

Hurley, J.A. and Costa, D.P (2001). Standard metabolic rate at the surface and during trained submersions in adult California sea lions (Zalophus californianus). J. Exp. Biol. 204(19): 3273-3281.

Harvey, J.T., Hurley, J.A. and Wurts, S.L. (2001). Training California sea lions to record whale behavior using a rehabilitating California gray whale calf.  JJ : The rescue, rehabilitation, study and release of an infant California gray whale, Eschrichtius robustus. Aquatic Mammals. 27(3): 289 -293.

· A first draft paper on “Aquatic Maneuverability by the sea lion, Zalophus californianus” was submitted for review by JEB
Proposals

· A proposal entitled “Pinnipeds in Underwater archaeological Surveys” was submitted to NOAA in conjunction with Jerome Hall, Director of the Institute of Nautical Archeology.

· A pre- proposal with Dan Costa (UCSC) for testing temperature telemeters in the sea lions stomachs was submitted to the California Sea Grant Program.  The pre-proposal was accepted and a full proposal was then submitted.  Unfortunately it was denied funding in Oct. However we plan to reapply next year.

· Sent out 20 pre-proposals for private foundations for Helicobacter research.

· Sent a pre-proposal to the IACUC committee, then completed final drafts of four separate proposals to cover the work we do with the sea lions and received four new 3-year long IACUC permits.

· Sent a full proposal to the Oiled Wildlife Care Network, for helicobacter work June, 2001. This grant was funded in Nov. 2001!

· Completed and submitted a comprehensive NMFS permit proposal to cover work for the next five years.

· Submitted a “Whale Tail” proposal to the CA Costal Commission in order to fund the sea lion stewards program.

Education
Sea Lion Stewards

· Served as Beach Captain for Salinas River State Beach – Sandholdt Rd. for the International Beach Clean Up Day, 9/15/01

· Did 24 Sea Lion Stewards demonstrations for 956 students grades (K-12) who collected over 1,000 lbs of garbage from our local beach in the process.  Expanded the program and materials, developed buttons and more visual aides, as well as circular handouts for teachers.

Classes

-January workshop on training was taught with Kayce Cover and focused on comparing training between horses, dogs, and marine mammals.  Class was taught as a workshop lab- 16 students attended from the US and Europe.

-Working With Marine Mammals and Techniques and Theories of Animal Training were each taught as intensive immersion classes in July through CSUMB extended education.  28 students attended from the all over the US, Canada, and Europe.

- In the Fall semester Working With Marine Mammals was available for the first time as part of the matriculated curriculum at CSUMB.  11 CSUMB students attended this class.

Internships
- An intern graduating from Moorpark Exotic Animal Training and Management Program came for a week in April.  This was the first successful collaboration between our two programs and paves the way for future teamwork between our organizations- both focused on teaching people the skills necessary to work with exotic animals.

· 32 day-long internships for the class were conducted

· 8 weeklong internships were also provided.

· 13 Beginning Marine Mammalogy certificates were earned by participants who successfully completed both classes and a weeklong internship.

Student projects
· Heather Bressler created a new web site for the SLEWTHS project as part of her capstone project at CSUMB.

· Kat Foster completed a senior thesis for UCSC studying Helicobacter in sea lions.

· Sarah Radloff did a service learning project working with the Sea Lion Stewards program, creating a promotional video for the stewards program.  She also did a statistics project on water temp and completed her capstone on a camera development project at CSUMB.

· Jennifer Ellsworth did a service learning project working with the Sea Lion Stewards program and completed her capstone at CSUMB on Respiratory rates in sea lions. 

· Tritia Hunziker did an independent study for UCSC with the Sea Lion Stewards program creating materials for high school level classroom activities associated with the Stewards program.

· Amber Stephens did a capstone project at CSUMB on the affects of instrumentation on transport time in diving sea lions.

· Lake Sachtleber a CSUMB student came to interview SW for a class project.

· Chrissy Kane a UCSC student did an independent study project for Dan Costa on stomach temperature for the Fall 2001 quarter.

Public Display 
-A new up-to-date web site was developed the address is: http://www.mlml.calstate.edu/slewths/
-The feature film “The Animal” came out in which Sake had a couple of shots.

 

Media 
· Article in Sanctuary Watch Magazine Spring 2001. Vol. 20, No. 1.  “Sea Lion Stewards- A New Program”

· VM Productions (a French documentary company) began a documentary, Apnea, about the sea lion heart rate project in April and completed a one-hour documentary in September.  The documentary is scheduled to air internationally the beginning of 2002. Nova bought the rights to the documentary in the U.S.

· Article in Vrij Ruiter (a Dutch horse magazine) Zeeleeuwen, paarden en B&T (Bridge en Target), Jaargang 16, No. 2, April 2001.

· Did a photo shoot for an article in Money magazine 8/10/01. Sake was pictured for an article about international finances in the Fall Issue in a beautiful full-page photo.

· Article in Otter Realm Newspaper appeared on the SLEWTHS project on December 5, 2001 entitled “CSUMB students bond with sea lions”.

· Article in Sanctuary Watch Magazine Winter 2001. Vol. 19, No. 5. “Sea Lion Steward Program, Celebrating Learning.”

Facilities 

Projects

· Completed the process of preparing the back compound for safe animal wandering by adding blockades to off-limits areas and connecting the back stairs of M1 and M3.

· Created new check off sheet system for volunteers with all the behaviors organized and included on sheets.

· Added new target pole holder to the back enclosure doors

· Modified sea water pump house to reduce pump overheating

· Made a new stand to use as a step for the tub, and as a podium for the animals. (8/01)

· Removed M3 pool and installed a new, 5’ deep pool. (11-12/01) This allows for greater animal happiness and maintenance of a larger potential collection of animals.   

· Removed and replaced damaged fence between M2 and M3 (12/01)

· Tool dipped all rusty fencing staples around facility and repainted all enclosure interiors (12/01)

Acquisitions
· Got a new laptop computer for the office and mobile work.(3/01)

· Purchased a new plastic tub (5 ½ x 4 ½ ‘) for use in the back compound and mobile work (6/01)

· Purchased a receiver and antenna for our radio transmitters (7/01)

· Had a digital still camera donated (7/01)

· Purchased a custom 5ft deep fiberglass pool to replace the old shallow M3 pool. (9/01)

· A new hardware organizer was donated and we gleefully organized all our screws, nails, nuts, bolts, and washers.(12/01)

Animals

Behaviors started but not completed this year are called working on, behaviors started and completed this year are called learned, and behaviors started in a previous year and finished this year are called finished.

Beaver

· Finished Dance 

· Finished Plate

· Finished Vogue

· Finished aerial discrimination work

· Learned Mark

· Learned Take extension to target

· Working on balance

· Working on handstand

· Working on verbal only SD’s

Sake

· Finished Vogue

· Finished Spin-jump

· Learned depth diving in ocean (up to 150ft)

· Learned Tap

· Learned Look in both directions

· Learned Take extension to target

· Working on Follow-me

· Working on Circle

· Working on Seal

Nemo

· Finished stomach tube

· Finished blood sample

· Finished Flip

· Finished Second person work

· Finished Compound work

· Learned Shoulder target

· Learned Hold fish

· Learned Tumble

· Learned Put

· Learned Diving to 6 ft

· Working on Look

· Working on Dance 

· Working on Sail

· Working on Handstand

· Working on extensive tether training

Jonah

· Finished stomach tube

· Finished blood sample

· Learned shoulder target

· Learned Bark

· Learned Wave

· Learned Bounce

· Learned Hold fish

· Learned Diving to 6 ft

· Working on Flip

· Working on Put

· Working on Look

· Working on Dance

· Working on Sail

· Working on Extensive tether training

Obtained a Morgan Horse, Smitty, for training in bridge and target and general staff enrichment!

Smitty

-Learned Target pole

-Learned Hand target

-Learned Remote target

-Working on extensions past 5 sec

-Working on Hold

Staff

15 new people were hired into Animal Care
(Jamie Goodis, Kelleen Harter, Chrissy Kane, Rachel Lupole, Cary Miao, Carrie Michaelis, Gina Paolini, Shannon Weinstein, Heather Edwards, Neil Beadle, Mea Cottman, Aura Gregory, Jamie Mullins, Alicia Vieira, Shannon Walsh)

10 people left the project after an average longevity of 2.1 years

(Traci Fink (4.2 years), Tritia Hunziker (3.3 years), Kat Foster (3.8 years), Brandy Hansen (3 years), Jennifer Ellsworth (2 years), Jenifer Rodgers (1.3 years), Kelleen Harter (0.4 years), Rachel Lupole (0.5 years), Cary Miao (0.7 years), Aura Gregory (0.1years))

6 people became Senior Animal Care
(Allison Reesh, Heather Yeager, Shannon Weinstein, Carrie Michaelis, Gina Paolini, Chrissy Kane)

3 people became Assistant Trainers
(Allison Reesh, Heather Yeager, Shannon Weinstein)

4 people became Trainers
(Wendy Lewis, Sarah Radloff, Kate Gilligan, Amber Stephens)
2 people became Senior Trainers
(Erin Lovin, Wendy Lewis)

